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Let Them Be Braveé. 

More than 300 athletes, coaches, family members and 

volunteers attended the annual Special Olympics ban-
quet on November 3  to celebrate the accomplish-

ments of the athletes, as well as the spirit of friendly 
competition. 

 

The keynote address was given by Sanford Washing-
ton, Jr., who is currently the Administrator for Echoing 

Lakes.  Washington grew up in Youngstown, Ohio, 
where he was an All-American athlete in football, 

baseball and track.  Following high school, he went on 
to play football for the University of Michigan where 

he competed in the Blue Bonnet Bowl, the Gator Bowl 

and twice in the Rose Bowl.  Due to his collegiate ath-
letic success, he was invited to try out for the Denver 

Broncos in 1982.  While he ultimately did not make 
the team, he did make it to the final round, exemplify-

ing the Special Olympics oath of ñLet me win.  But if I 

cannot win, let me be brave in the attempt.ò     
 

Washington recounted the year he was to try out for 
the Broncos.  He hurt himself in a game leading up to  

the Rose Bowl.  Determined, however, not to let down 
his team, his coach, his family or, more importantly  

Athletes Wally Schrenkel (left) and Alexshaun 

Averett chat during the Special Olympics Banquet.  

Sanford Washington, Jr. talks to the ath-

letes about attitude and perseverance.  

himself, he worked hard to recover and to return to the foot-

ball field.  That year, he came back to play in the Rose Bowl.  
Said Washington of lifeôs challenges, ñYou have to play 

through the adversity and persevere.ò     
 

 

 
 

Before leaving the stage, Washington reminded everyone 
that four key phrases help him to keep things in perspective:  

life isnôt always fair; no one is perfect; life is a series of 

choices; and attitude is everything.  This message was not 
lost on the audience as they enthusiastically applauded.   

 
Judy Hartung , Habilitation Manager, Recreation, then ex-

pressed her appreciation and congratulations to the assem-

bled athletes for a tremendous year of successes and sports-
manship.  She called attendees forward for personalized rec-

ognition, and each was given a commemorative bag with the 
Special Olympics logo and the words ñSpecial Olympics Ohio, 

Lorain County, Murray Ridge Centerò by Board President Mi-
chelle L. Hunt and immediate past President Daniel White. 

ñYou have to play through the   
adversity and persevere.ò     
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Steven Fosdick snuggles up to a furry friend who came 

to visit students at Murray Ridge School.  Oberlin dentist 
Dr. Jeffrey Buckley and his team of volunteers delighted 

students at the school with a visit from several miniature 
ponies. 

Horsing Around  

From Lorain to London and Back  

that, when meeting these new people, language never 

poses a barrier, ñI donôt speak other languages, but I donôt 
have problems communicating.  We figure it out.ò 

 
Slutzker has also traveled extensively within the borders of 

the U.S., visiting places like Orlando, Florida, Las Vegas, 

Nevada and San Francisco where he was able to tour Alca-
traz.  ñThat place was a little spooky,ò he said. 

 
Future plans might include travel to China to see the Great 

Wall.  But, for now, as much as he has enjoyed all his 
travel, Slutzker said he was happy to return home to Lorain 

County.  ñI grew up here...I am happy here.ò 

Steven Slutzker talks about his recent    

vacation to London, England.  

Traveling the world is a dream that many of us have, 

and Murray Ridge consumer Steve Slutzker shares 
this dream.  This globe-trotter has seen many places 

since he began traveling in 1991, and most recently 
added London, England to his list.  Intrigued by Win-

dsorôs Castle and ñfunny accents,ò he decided that 

his vacation plans this year would involve double-
decker buses and a Queen. 

 
After saving up all the money he could from his job 

at an Amherst theatre, and receiving some assistance 
from his family in arranging a specialized tour group 

for persons with challenges, Steve embarked on an  

eight-hour flight from Philadelphia to London. In Lon-
don he stayed in the Kensington Close hotel which, 

he said, was ñbeautiful but you had to pay for extras 
like swimming and more tv channels.  The staff were 

nice, though.ò  He also had the opportunity to see 

such famous landmarks as Buckingham Palace and 
Big Ben.  Said Slutzker, ñI saw a lot of history.ò   

 
While possibly his favorite trip to date, this journey  

was not his first excursion outside of the United 
States.  A seasoned traveler, Slutzker has also seen 

such places as Nova Scotia, Puerto Rico, the U.S. 

Virgin Islands and Ireland, where he says he ñkissed 
the Blarney stone,ò and was able to enjoy the Irish 

Stew and Shepherdôs Pie.   He says that he likes to 
travel because ñI like being around other peo-

ple...there are a lot of people to meet.ò  He claims  

I will honor Christmas in 
my heart, and try to keep 
it all the year.   
  
 ñCharles Dickens 
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Spreading Holiday Cheer  

Murray Ridge Teachers Invited to Speak at Autism Conference  

The Murray Ridge Choraleers are gearing 

up for another season of holiday perform-
ances.  On November 22, the musical 

group performed for more than 300 people 
at the annual Thanksgiving Dinner for the 

homeless at the Lorain Lighthouse Method-

ist Church.   And on November 23, they 
sang at Midway United Methodist Church 

and enjoyed a holiday feast, themselves, 
afterward.   

 
Many more individuals throughout Lorain 

County will have the opportunity to enjoy 

these angelic voices as the group travels to 
various organizations throughout the 

month of December to sing holiday music.  
If you are interested in having the Chora-

leers perform at your organization, please 

contact Danielle Musat , Choraleers Direc-
tor, at (440) 329 -3760. 

cently at the Network of Autism Training & 

Technical Assistance Programs, or NATTAP, 
Conference.  NATTAP is the premier interna-

tional autism conference in training, technical 
assistance and strategies for autism education. 

 

At the conference, the Murray Ridge team dis-
cussed how they worked together to find ways 

for staff and parents to coordinate their efforts, 
as well as how to select and monitor interven-

tions.  Issues and strategies involving such 
program components as team-building, home/

school coordination, behavior support, materi-

als acquisition, time constraints, continuing 
education and administrative support were ad-

dressed. 
 

Said teacher Joan Lunsford of the confer-

ence, ñWe presented to over 100 people with a 
very positive response and  had several re-

quests for follow-up information and training. 
Personally, I felt the greatest compliment we 

received was after our presentation, when 
someone told me, óyou all must really enjoy 

your jobs, I could really see how much you 

love and care for your kids!ô ò  Congratulations, 
to the Murray Ridge School team! 

The Murray Ridge Choraleers perform for more than 300 people at 

the Lighthouse United Methodist Church.  

Two years ago, teachers from Murray Ridge School began training in an 

innovative new model for autism education.  This method, the ñZiggurat 
Model,ò focuses on positive behavioral interventions and supports.  Our 

team of educators has been so successful in the implementation of this 
model that they were invited to present their methods and strategies re - 


